
Defford and Besford Parish Council

Minutes of the Parish Council meeting

of Tuesday 14th December 2010

at Defford Village Hall

Present: 
Cllrs Ian Spiers (Acting Chairman),  Ann Roe, Sonja Lee, Robert Bemand, Roy Ottley, David Smith and David Robinson (left meeting at 10.12pm).
Also present:
Jo Adams, Clerk; 10 members of the public

1. Apologies and Declarations of Interest 

No apologies had been received. The following Councillors declared personal, non-prejudicial interests: Cllr Lee: School Governors, Parochial Church Council and Parish Plan Steering Group; Cllr Ottley: Parish Plan Steering Group.

2. Minutes of the meeting held on 26th October 2010 to be confirmed and signed

It was resolved that the Minutes of the meeting of the 26th October 2010 should be accepted and signed as a true record. 

3. Planning 

(a) New applications

The following application has been considered by the Planning Committee:

W/10/02500/PP  1 Lower Drive, Besford

Proposal: Porch; access to garage




Planning Committee: No objection

W/10/00276/CU  Home Farm, St Peters Lane, Besford

Amended proposal: Change of Use + portacabin and diesel tank

Planning Committee: Objection 
(b) Wychavon District Council decisions

W/10/02414/PP
Brook Cottage, Upton Road

Permitted

W/10/00832/PN
Revill Farm Shop


Permitted
W/10/02500/PP
1 Lower Drive, Besford

Permitted
4. Finance: To approve any payments due

The following invoices totalling £1,677.61 were approved for payment:

Npower, streetlighting for period 14/10/08 – 31/12/09; staffing costs October and November ’10; Lengthsman’s work August – October ’10; Defford Village Hall, hall hire 20/10/10 & 23/11/10 (Parish Plan); Defford Village Hall, hall hire 14/12/10. 

A VAT refund of £297.49 had been received from HM Customs & Excise for VAT paid in 2009/10. 
5. To agree the calendar of future meetings for the year 

The calendar of meeting was agreed for the forthcoming year. A list of dates is attached to these minutes. 
6. Maintenance of Open Spaces 

The Millennium Green AGM has been set for 1st February 2011. The proposal for the Parish Council to take over the running of the green will be discussed at this meeting. 
7. To discuss the Parish Council’s role as Custodian Trustee of the Defford Village Hall

The costs for the legal work to enable the Parish Council to withdraw as Custodian Trustee for the Defford Village Hall have been obtained and are estimated very approximately at £450. For their own part, the Defford Village Hall Management Committee have confirmed in a letter that it would prefer the Parish Council to remain as Custodian Trustee. 

Cllr Smith stated that withdrawing as Custodian Trustee would serve no particular purpose and would therefore cause unnecessary expense.

Cllr Roe said that, given the lengthy difficulties experienced between the Parish Council and the VHMC, it was appropriate for the Council to seek to distance itself to allow the VHMC to move forward with a new Custodian Trustee. She noted that there appeared to be no benefit to the Council in continuing in this role. 

Cllr Ottley said that difficulties potentially had been caused by lack of communication between the two organisations and that this could be remedied to avoid further problems in the future by appointing a representative who would attend VHMC meetings. He also noted that, with an election taking place in the new year it was perhaps not an appropriate time to be considering such an action. 

Cllr Ottley proposed that the Parish Council continue as Custodian Trustee of the Defford Village Hall. Seconded by Cllr Smith, the following vote on this proposal was recorded:
For: 

4 councillors viz. Cllrs Bemand, Lee, Ottley and Smith
Against: 
1 councillor viz. Cllr Roe

There were two abstentions and the vote was thus declared carried. 
8. To discuss the recent Standards Board case outcome

It was resolved under Standing Order 51 to exclude the public from the meeting for discussion of this item. 
9. Councillors reports  

(a)  County Councillor A Hardman

County Councillor Hardman was not present.
(b)  District Councillor R Davis

District Councillor Davis was not present.
(c)  Parish Councillors

i. Cllr Robinson asked if the Church notice board was now being used for Parish Council notices. Although this had been the intention, in practice the notice board generally has little space left available for Council notices so they are still being pinned to the disintegrating Council notice board. Cllr Robinson asked for the issue to be revisited. 

ii. Cllr Spiers reported that the tarmac at the junction of Harpley Road and the A4104 had been patched up in a few places although it was generally agreed that the surface was still too uneven to perform adequately as a decleration lane. 
iii. Cllr Roe reported that two grit bins had gone missing and, on her enquiring to the County Council, had been told that they had been removed and reallocated. Councilors expressed dissatisfaction at this news particularly as the County Council had not had the courtesy to inform the Parish Council. 
iv. Cllr Robinson asked who was responsible for emptying the litter bin in the Cemetery as it did not appear to get emptied with any regularity. In response, councillors thought that the PCC was responsible and that it could be requested that the litter bin could be added onto the District Council’s remit. 

v. Cllr Spiers reported that he had attended a meeting with County Cllr Hardman regarding the signage for the new Village Hall. The problem of verges encroaching on some local roads, notably Bourne Road, was also discussed and Cllr Hardman had agreed that the problem would be passed onto the relevant County Council department. 
vi. Cllr Lee reported that the trees at the end of the Car Park had been cut down presumably by Network Rail, leaving gaps in the boundary with open access down to the railway line. A letter had also been received from the VHMC to this effect. Cllr Spiers said that an inspection of the car park had been carried out recently and the lack of barrier had been noted on the risk assessment. 
vii. Cllr Bemand asked if information showing the Councils budget and expenditure to date would be provided quarterly to give some context to the summary of expenditure distributed each before each meeting. 

10. Correspondence and matters to be raised for next agenda 

Various items of correspondence had been received including items from: 
· The VHMC thanking the Parish Council for its part in the coffee morning event.  
· Natural England informing that Avon Valley is no longer of Special Scientific Interest. 
· The VHMC regarding access to the car park for Central Networks. 

· Open Spaces Society and Wychavon Citizens Advice Bureau regarding funding. 
· Worcestershire County Council regarding an upcoming budget consultation meeting.
· Worcestershire Wildlife Trust regarding work around Bow Brook. 
· Michael Pegg of the VHMC regarding the safety of the car park boundary. 
11. To confirm date of the next meeting 

The date of the next meeting was confirmed at Tuesday 25th January 2011 at 7.45pm. 

Public Questions

i. A parishioner asked if the grit bins could be refilled since the recent snowfall. 

ii. A parishioner reported that the state of the road surfaces in parts of the village was appalling, particularly some areas in Upper Street. 
iii. It was reported that the streetlight outside the village hall was not working. This had recently been reported, but there were concerns that the power supply to the lamp situated may have been severed during recent works in the highway. In addition, the streetlight in Crown Lane was still not entirely free from surrounding foliage.  

iv. A parishioner noted that the width of the road at the bottom of Crown Lane was being reduced by the encroaching verge on one side and asked if it could be regraded back to the kerb line. 

v. A parishioner reported problems with cars parking around the church, especially Church Lane. The adjoining streets had been particularly affected by inconsiderate parking during the recent performances of the school nativity play. It was suggested that the school be made aware of parking problems and requested that they ask parents attending school events at church to perhaps use the car park. It was also suggested that a sign could be fixed to the church wall asking motorists not to block access to the gates. 
The meeting was closed at 10.25pm.
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